
AGENDA 
ASTORIA PARKS & RECREATION BOARD 

Wednesday, June 24th, 2015 @ 6:45 AM 
Astoria Recreation Center, 1555 W. Marine Drive 

 
1. Call to Order 

 
2. Approval of Minutes  

 
3. Public Comment 

A.  Individuals must state full name and address 
B. Each individual is provided 2 minutes  

 
4. President Hernandez:   

A. What do you hear?  
 

5. Employee Recognition  
 

6. Old Business 
A. Parks Foundation Update 
B. Astoria Column Restoration Update 

 
7. New business 

A. AmeriCorps Rare to Complete Parks Master Plan  
B. Amendments to the Herbicide Use Policy and Practices 
C. Addition of a Coast Guard representative on Board 
D. Meeting Times Discussion  
E. Vending in Parks Discussion  
F. Department Budget Review  
 
G. Parks Maintenance Project Report:  

• Special Events support-POP Graduation, CHIP In, stage rentals 
• Routine maintenance on facilities/grounds-mowing, weed-eating all parks/fields/greens paces 
• Baseball/softball field care & set up 
• Burials and cremations at cemetery 
• Obtained 2nd Playground Safety Inspector Certification for division 
• Assisting with ADHDA watering program (ongoing) 
• Installed new bench at McClure Park 
• Installed new fence at Old Post Office site 
• Prep work started on pool closure activities 

 
H. CHIP-in Report: We had a CHIP-in at Fort Astoria on Father’s Day.  This had a low attendance with 

8 volunteers.  Trails End delivered 20 yards of Hemlock bark dust that we added to the park.  A lot of 
weeding was accomplished and we completed most of the weeding and laying of bark dust before 
4:00 pm.  Mayor Arline LaMear and Councilor Drew Herzig were in attendance.  The next CHIP-in 
will be at Cathedral Tree Trail where the staff and family of staff of Lewis and Clark National Parks 
are expected to attend. 
 

I. Special Projects Report: On Sunday, May 31st, with an uncharacteristically warm day, we had close 
to 400 participants run the Run on the River.  The overall feedback aside from a mishap with shirts 



being too small and not having enough medals, we had an overwhelming amount of positive remarks 
about the race.  It was a great event and raised funds for the scholarship program.  On Sunday, June 
14th, the Astoria Parks Foundation held their first Instant Gratification race where there were about 
80 who attended and it seems to be an event that the foundation could continue as a yearly event.  The 
next foundation event will be the Capture the Flag event that we have now opened up to ages 14 and 
above. 

 
J. Lil Sprouts/ Port of Play Report: Now that we have hit summer, attendance at Lil’ Sprouts has gone 

down just a little bit.  We are coordinating summer schedules with families, but overall we think it 
will be a quiet summer.  We are however, receiving many inquiries for families wanting to enroll for 
the fall, so we know it won’t be quiet for long. On June 12th, we had our second Pre-kindergarten 
graduation.  Although 18 Sprouts were graduating, 6 could not make it due to illness or schedule 
conflicts.  It was a wonderful celebration nonetheless.  The students performed a couple songs for 
their families, received awards, and were given diplomas and a book as a graduation gift.  There was a 
special slideshow for the graduates, documenting their busy and productive year.  We had a reception 
following the ceremony with snacks and cake.  Overall, it was a great celebratory evening! On June 
13th, we held our first ever Lil’ Sprouts Art Show at the Astoria Recreation Center.  Beautiful artwork 
was created from every age group at Lil’ Sprouts and was displayed for families and friends to 
purchase.  All proceeds went directly to our preschool recreation scholarship fund.  The support from 
our Sprout families was pretty remarkable, and we surprised at the amount of families that attended.  
Although art is still being purchased, we have currently raised $950.00.  With the success of the 
event, we are hoping to make it an annual fundraiser each spring.  For the month of June, Port of Play 
has been operating on Summer hours, open M-F, 10am-1pm and closed on weekends (except for 
private Birthday parties).  With the weather being nice, attendance has been pretty limited, which 
validates why we condense our hours during the summer. Parents’ Night Out is still running through 
the summer, but only two weekends out of each month.  Attendance has increased, because with it 
only being offered two weekends out of the month, forcing parents to plan a little more in advance, 
and take advantage of the program when it’s available.  We have been running our Lil’ Kickers class 
this month, which is soccer for ages 3-5.  Attendance in the past has been hit and miss, and we had 
taken a break for running this class for a while. But this summer we have 10 kiddos attending, and it’s 
been a blast! We will follow up with a Lil’ Hitters t-ball class in July. 
 

K. Recreation Center/Programs/Fitness/Athletics Report: The youth softball program and men’s and 
women’s program are currently just over half way through their season. Number of teams for the 
youth program is consistent with previous years; the adult leagues are down two teams as compared 
to last year.  The coed softball league will begin in July.  Teams begin registering and practicing the 
first of July and games begin about the 20th. The summer day camp program began June 
15.  Registration exceeded attendance highs last summer with 29 children attending the first day of 
day camp.  There has been a slight influx in drop in registration this summer, some of the students 
attended the program for two days of camp rather than five. Staff are offering a CIT program 
(counselor in training) two different weeks this summer.  The program will be offered for youth ages 
13 and up.  In addition to working with younger children, participants will do team building activities 
and learn leadership skills. The adult fitness summer schedule started June 15.  We have cut back a 
few classes that were not well attended in the spring but have also added a new early morning class, a 
time that tends to be popular for fitness classes. 
 

L. Aquatic Center Report: On June 9, the center kicked off the summer season.  We have added new 
lifeguards and swim instructors for the summer.  Also a part time assistant manager position was 
created and filled by Monica Feigert.  Pool closure items are being organized and approved in 
anticipated for the September closure.  This closure starts on September 8 and we plan to reopen on 
Monday, September 21.  Even with the addition of new staff we have found ourselves understaffed in 
some areas.  As a result another lifeguard class will be taught July 13-15.  Our swim lesson program 
is very busy with many classes filled.  Starting July 1, we will close the center at 7pm, Monday 
through Friday. 



 
8. Upcoming Events 

• NCSC Swim Meet (Lap Pool Closed), July 27th & 28th @ the Astoria Aquatic Center 
• Parks After Dark – Capture the Flag, July 27th, 8 PM @ Shively Park 
• Youth Fast Pitch Softball Tournament, July 11th & 12th, @ Tapiola & Evergreen Fields  
• CHIP-in, Sunday, July 19th, 1 PM – 4 PM @ Cathedral Tree Trail  
• Summer Olympics Track Meet, July 24th @ Astoria High School Track 
• Family Fun Day, July 25th, 1 PM – 4 PM @ Tapiola Park 
• Coed Softball Tournament, July 25th & 26th @ Tapiola & Evergreen Fields 
• Parents’ Night Out, Saturday Nights (June 27th, July 11th & 25th), 6:00 PM -9:30 PM @ POP 
• Lil’ Hitters T-Ball Camp, July 9th, 16th, 23rd & 30th, 10 AM -11 AM @ Gray School Field 
• Lifeguard Course, July 13th – 15th, @ Astoria Aquatic Center 
• Junior Lifeguard Course, July 20th – 24th, 1 PM – 4 PM @ Astoria Aquatic Center 

 
9. Next Meeting, July 22nd, 2015 @ 6:45 AM @ the ARC 

 
 



 
 

Parks Advisory Board Meeting Minutes 
May 27, 2015 

 
Chairperson Norma Hernandez called meeting to Order at 6:45am.  
 
Present- Norma Hernandez, Jessica Schleif, Andrew Fick, Tammy Loughran, Eric Halverson, Joe 
Miltenberger, Drew Herzig,  Jim Holen, Grace Laman, and Howard Rub 
 
Absent- Peter O’Farrell  
 
Guests- George Haag and Stephen Blaksley  
 
Staff- Angela Cosby, Erin Reilly, Terra Patterson and Jonah Dart-McLean  
 
Approval of Minutes 

A. March minutes were unanimously approved as submitted. 
B. Ms. Hernandez noted the following corrections to the April minutes:  

1. Item 4-What do you hear: Jessica Schleif gave the report on the community gardens, not 
Tammy Loughran. 

2. Item 5-Employee Recognition: Katie Junes was the April, not March, employee of the 
month. 

April minutes were unanimously approved as corrected. 
 
Welcome New Board Member Drew Herzig 
 
Ms. Hernandez introduced Mr. Herzig, noting that his membership on the Parks Board connected the 
Board with City Council. 
 
Public comments 

1. George Hague, 1 3rd Street, Astoria, said the public hearing on the Bridge Vista Area of the 
Riverfront Vision Plan had been scheduled for Monday, June 1, 2015 at 7:00 pm at the City 
Council meeting. He displayed a map of the Bridge Vista Area and noted the Astoria Planning 
Commission (APC) had already approved the plan. Buildings up to 35 feet tall would be 
allowed along the Riverwalk and taller buildings would be allowed on the south side of the 
Riverwalk. This would form a tunnel of buildings, blocking the trolley and views of the river. The 
existing zoning is worse, but approving the new regulations would still leave a lot to be desired. 
He encouraged the Board to read the information he provided and reminded that Astorians still 
have the opportunity to give input. He encouraged feedback to be emailed to the addresses he 
provided. The plan would make it difficult to enjoy the expanse of the river if development 
occurred. Some people believe development would be too expensive, so this would not be an 
issue. However, he believed that at some point, technology would advance to make this 
development affordable. Maybe not in his lifetime, but eventually the area would be built up 
with 35-foot buildings that block the views. A 40-foot gap would be allowed in between the 
buildings, but views of the bridge and river would still be blocked. The red area of the map 
would retain its historic character by allowing development no higher than the riverbank. 
However, views of the bridge and river would still be blocked. He asked the Board to read the 
plan and share it with others. 

 
President Hernandez 



A. What do you hear- Ms. Hernandez heard comments that the movie in the park on Saturday 
night, a foundation fundraiser was a lot of fun. She also heard from a former employee that 
Erin Reilly had been a great boss. It was great to hear how Ms. Reilly inspires young people. 
She reminded that all of the fundraisers were hosted by the Astoria Parks and Recreation 
Foundation, not the Astoria Parks and Recreation Department. After the movie night was 
published in the paper, she received many phone calls from people asking questions about the 
fundraiser. It is important that people understand the Foundation is hosting the fundraisers. 
Ms. Schleif said she also heard from people who were upset that the event was for adults only 
because the parks are supposed to be for family events. The Board discussed how to respond 
to questions about the fundraisers. Mr. Herzig heard the Port had closed the road near the 
section of the Riverwalk at the roundabout. Ms. Schleif believed the road had reopened. 

 
Employee Recognition 

A. Director Cosby recognized Ms. Reilly as the May employee of the month, noting her 5 years of 
service to the City and describing her accomplishments, including she had single-handedly 
started the Lil Sprouts Program.  

 
Old Business 

A. Tammy Loughran gave an update on the Parks Foundation. The movie night on Saturday 
raised over $750 in ticket and beer sales and donations. The next event will be the 0K Run on 
June 14th. 

B. Director Cosby gave an update on the Astoria Column restoration, noting that work began on 
May 26th. The Column will be closed for the entire month of June. 

 
New Business 

A. Director Cosby gave a review of the Herbicide Use Policy and Practices and recommended the 
Parks Board recommend that City Council adopt the policy. Ms. Schleif noted that the school 
district would no longer be using chemicals to kill weeds. The Astoria Parks Board 
unanimously voted to recommend adoption of the Herbicide Use Policy and Practices by the 
Astoria City Council. 

B. Director Cosby gave a review of the Department Scholarship Policy and Practices and 
recommended the Parks Board recommend that City Council adopt the policy. Ms. Schleif 
suggested asking for donations on park permit applications. Ms. Loughran suggested making 
the scholarship applications readily available to those who may not seek them out. Director 
Cosby said she hoped the policy would be adopted by City Council before the next fiscal year 
began, however it could be adopted any time. The Board and Staff discussed the availability of 
scholarship funds and the possibility of an increase in scholarship applications after the policy 
is adopted. Ms. Loughran was very concerned that the Foundation would not be able to raise 
enough funds. They also discussed revising the policy to offer scholarships just for specific 
programs instead of all of the programs. Other forms of financial assistance are available for 
child care and the scholarships should be used for activities that encourage health and fitness 
in the community. Director Cosby described the City’s document retention and public records 
request policies that would pertain to the scholarship policy and answered the Board’s 
questions about the details of the policy. The Board and Staff discussed fundraising by the 
Foundation, the need for a formal policy, and the best way to notify the community about the 
new policy. Mr. Miltengerger suggested a different fee structure for the aquatic center because 
senior citizens are paying the same amount as families. The Board discussed fundraising 
ideas and Director Cosby offered to request $10,000 in start up money from City Council. The 
Board unanimously voted to recommend that City Council adopt the Scholarship Policy and 



Practices with the following amendment: Scholarship funds may be used for all programs and 
services except child care and cemetery services.  

C. Stephen Blakesley, 6928 Ocean View Lane, Arch Cape, Clatsop County Public Health 
Department, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Smoking Ban. His presentation included 
an overview of tobacco control and enforcement, agencies throughout the state that have 
implemented tobacco and smoke free policies, statistics on tobacco use, information about the 
tobacco industry, and how to make an informed decision about such a policy. He explained 
how he could help the Astoria Parks Department create a policy and budget, noting that the 
County could assist with signage expenses. The Board, Staff, and guests discussed 
implementation and enforcement of a tobacco policy. The Astoria Parks Board unanimously 
voted to develop a tobacco control policy to be recommended for City Council adoption. 

D. Director Cosby presented the Annual Department Budget Review, which the Board briefly 
discussed. Ms. Hernandez suggested discussing the budget in more detail at subsequent 
meetings. 

E. Director Cosby reported on Parks maintenance projects. The Board and Staff discussed a 
recent increase in graffiti around town and what is being done to mitigate the problem. 

F. Director Cosby gave a report on the CHIP-in event at Ocean View Cemetery. 
G. Director Cosby reported on special projects. Volunteers for Run on the River are being asked 

to sign up online and show up for the event at 8:00 am. So far, 370 people have signed up to 
volunteer. The run, which raises money for scholarships, begins at 9:00 am. Volunteers will 
receive a shirt and lunch. 

H. Director Cosby presented the Lil Sprouts/Port of Play report. 
I. Director Cosby gave the Recreation Center, Programs, Fitness, and Athletics report. 
J. Director Cosby reported on the Aquatic Center. 

 
Upcoming Events 

1. Director Cosby updated the Board on upcoming events. Ms. Schleif noted some of the dates 
listed in the agenda packet were incorrect. 
 

Non-Agenda/Miscellaneous Business 
1. Director Cosby updated the Board on the sea lion barrier and traffic issues near Buoy Beer. 

Staff plans to install dead end signs to prevent drivers from driving on the Riverwalk. 
 
Next meeting will be held Wednesday, June 24, 2015 at 6:45am at the Astoria Recreation 
Center. 
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